”NATO Charity Bazaar” ASBL
Square du Vieux Tilleul 1/4 , 1050 Ixelles, Brussels, Belgium
No: 874.358.592

General Meeting

23 September 2014
The General Meeting started at 10h08
In Attendance:  37 Full Members were present or represented

Absent: Albania, Azerbaijan, Bulgaria, Iceland, Luxembourg and Montenegro.
1. Welcome – Jimmie Bradshaw (President) / president@natocharitybazaar.org 
1.1. Welcome
Jimmie called the meeting to order and welcomed the members.
1.2. Welcome to new members
Jimmie welcomed the following new members, Doris Bachler (ANR Austria), Veronika Strakova (2nd ANR Czech Republic), Teele Treu (2nd ANR Estonia), Fabien Odella (2nd ANR France), Urzhamal Syzdykova (ANR Kazakhstan), Ruslan Omirzakov (2nd ANR Kazakhstan), Asta Pleskiene (ANR Lithuania), Wioletta Abratkiewicz (ANR Poland), Christina Vinturis (ANR Romania), Rodu Dinu (2nd ANR Romania), Carmen Romeo (ANR Spain), Annika Ivarsson (ANR Sweden), Firdavs Sharipov (ANR Tajikistan), Sumeyra Gulmus (2nd ANR Turkey), Olena Koval (NR Ukraine), Karolyn Mears (ANR USA), Elizabeth Reeves (2nd ANR USA).
1.3. Approval of the Minutes – 9th September 2014
A motion was made and seconded to approve the above General Meeting (GM) minutes.  The resulting vote was unanimous.
2. Guest Access – Beckie Metelko (Vice President & Guest Access) / vice-president@natocharitybazaar.org  
Beckie explained the Invitations and Lists, explaining that we have five (5) forms of guest-lists: a VIP (Ambas​sa​dor) list, a guest list, a helpers’ list, a musician’s list and a deliveries list.  These lists are for anyone who does not already have access to NATO.  People who have a SHAPE Identification Card will have access but their vehicles will not.
The Ambassador (VIP) List is for Ambassadors that do not normally have access to NATO(i.e. from the EU), their family members and their drivers ONLY (whomever is in the car with them).  Anyone and everyone accompanying the Ambassador in his vehicle MUST be on the list.  Requests for VIP pas​ses must be submitted no later than October 17 th to receive invitations at October 21st meeting or by the latest date November 4th.  
The Guest List is for family members, who do not already have a Family Card or access to NATO.  (People who work at SHAPE already have access to NATO.)  Your guests may travel in your vehicle, however they will have to get out of the ve​hicle at the main gate, show their passport and Guest Pass going through security and then will be allowed to get back in your car to accompany you to your parking space.  Each nation is allowed six (6) guests.  (Be aware that there is a limit to how many people may be on NATO premis​es at any given time, and if we reach that number, no one else will be allowed a pass.)  The deadline for submitting this form is no later than October 31st.  If you wish to receive your guest passes by the October 21st General meeting, you must submit this list no later than October 17th.  Otherwise the passes will be distributed at the November 6th General meeting.

The Musicians List is for those who have been approved by the Entertainment Coordinator to perform during the Bazaar.
The Helpers List is for those who will be helping you - including entertainers/musicians (max. 12 per nation if operating 1 stand, 18 if operating 2 stands)) on Saturday or Sunday.  If a helper is working on Saturday and Sunday, that counts as two passes. When applying for access for helpers, you must include their name, date of birth, nationality, vehicle type and license plate number.  These guests are to gain access to NATO via the Z-entrance if they come by car.  If they come by foot, they can gain access to NATO through the main gate.  The dead​line for submitting this form is no later than Monday, October 31st.  If you wish to receive your helper passes by the October 21st General meeting, you must submit this list no later than October 17th.  Otherwise the passes will be distributed at the November 6th General meeting.

The Deliveries List is for people who will make deliveries on Saturday or Sunday.  Access for these people is only through the Z-gate.  When applying for access for deliveries, you must include their name, date of birth, nationality, vehicle type and license plate number.  The deadline for submission of this list is Wednesday, November 4th.
All of the above lists can be accessed in the “Members Only” section of our web site.  Please download the forms then complete carefully and e mail them as an attachment to Beckie.
3. Treasurer’s Report – Alessandra Foresti (Treasurer) / treasurer@natocharitybazar.org 
Alessandra informed the members that at this time we have collected €5.874, that includes €500 received from one of our sponsors, Banca Monte Paschi and €25 from the “Small change for big change”.

4. Membership Trine Lauvsnes  membership@natocharitybazaar.org
Trine explained that she has now resolved her computer problem and has updated all the membership information.  She reminded the members that only the National Representative (NR) for each nation may vote at the General Assembly Meetings.  If an NR is unable to attend he/she should give her vote to an assistant by sending a proxy form to Sarah and Jimmie.  She asked any nations who do not have an NR to contact her. Should there still be members having problems receiving our mails, please contact Trine.

5. Charity Vote Result – Sabrina Janssens / Julija Vejic (Charity Co-Coordinators) / coordinator@natocharitybazaar.org 

Jimmie explained to the members that dependent upon the amount of money raised at the 2014 Bazaar not every charity on the lists will neces​sarily be able to be funded.  In 2013 we donated € 191.000 to 23 charity applicants, with €65.850 going to Belgian charity applicants and €122.200 going to International charity applicants.  We hope to raise at least that much this year.  She added that the money raised will be distributed to the charities in accordance with the ranking order voted on by the members at the last General Assembly Meeting with 35% going to Belgian charity pro​jects and 65% going to International Charity projects. Belgium added that if the total amount requested by the Belgian charity applicants can be covered completely, while still not reaching the voted upon 35% of total funds then the remaining amount is to be transferred to the International charity projects. 
5.1. Belgian Charity Vote Result
In Sabrina’s absence Emily explained the result of the voting on the Belgian charity projects.  The results are as follows:
1. ASBL AZAWAGH - € 10.000
2. ASBL International Resource Information - € 9.990
3. ASBL Bélgica NNATs - € 1.663,37
4. VZW Zimbakids -  € 5.200
5. ASBL/VZW Scale Dogs - € 7.800
6. VZW Verenering voor Spina Bifida and Hydrocephalus - €6.000
7. VZW De Overmolen - €8.541

8. ASBL Religieuses de la Sainte Famille d’Helmet - €9.990

9. ASBL Centre d’Action Sociale “Anastasia” - €4.750

10. VZW Stuurkracht – Trefpunt - €5.500

Total amount needed for total funding € 69.434,37
5.2. International Charity Vote Result
Julija explained the result of the voting on the International charity projects, the results are as follows:
1. Polepole – Italy- €7.500 
2. Malicek obcianske zdruzenie – Slovakia – €10.000  

3. Kentro Agapis Elefsinas – Greece – €4.000 
4. NGO “Zenski Centar” Trebinje – Bosnia & Herzegovina – €9.950  

5. Omladinsko udruzenje “Plemenito srce” – Bosnia & Herzegovina – €8.083 
6. Friends of Sure 24 – UK – €10.000  

7. Association “Halfway There” – Serbia – €9.950,00
8. Charity of St Elisabeth – Slovakia - €10.000
9. Humanitarian centre Heart – Serbia - €6.738
10. Association of parents/guardians/friends of people with autism Larissa Prefecture – Greece - €10.000 
11. Community Association “Crasna” Domanesti ACCD – Romania- €6.400
12. Association Dvxv – association for people with learning difficulties – Croatia - €9.600
13. Association of leisure for intellectual disabled people – Spain - €6.620
14. Organisation of Cerebral Paralyze “Soncek Posavje” – Slovenia - €5.537,76
15. Estonian association of the parents of children with cancer – Estonia - €5.400
16. NGO Dizvanagi – Latvia - €7.901,94
17. Roberta for Children – Italy - € 5.500
18. Slezska Diakonie – usek Brno – Czech Republic - €6.365,55

19. o.s. Slunceni zahrada – Czech Republic - €4.094,30

20. Confederation of NGO of People with disabilities of Ukraine – Ukraine - €8.000

21. Rehabilitation and social technologies institute – Ukraine - €9.000

22. Centre for education and rehabilitation – Bosnia & Herzegovina - €9.500

23. Asociatia ateliera protejate – Romania - €5.770,95

24. The Czechoslovak Hussite Church in Trutnov – Czech Republic – €5.445
25. Kindergarten association No. 56 Oradea – Romania - €5.862

Total amount needed for total funding € 187.243,50
6. Tombola Update – Carla Bucalossi Quatrini (Tombola Coordinator) / tombola@natocharitybazaar.org 
6.1. Tombola Prize List
Carla has received prize lists from Belgium, Croatia, Czech Republic, Estonia, Kazakhstan, Latvia, Sweden and the United Kingdom.  It is important that she receive a picture in j-peg or PNG format and a description of each prize, as well as the name of the donating person/organization as soon as possible.  Please send this infor​ma​tion via e-mail to Carla.  We are aware that it can be difficult for some nations, but it is imperative that we have as many prizes as possible when we begin selling Tombola tickets, as Carla uses the description and picture to make the prize list booklet, which attracts customers.  A copy of the Tombola Prize List can be found and accessed in the “Members Only” section of our web site. Remember to fill in the form, rename it - including your country in the file name.  Send a mail to Carla with the prize list as well as one or two pictures of your donation attached.

6.2. Tombola Ticket Sales
All participating nations have signed for and received their Tombola tickets.  Each country received the number of tickets requested in the questionnaire.  Carla assured the members that should they need more tickets at any time, simply contact her or one of her assistants. She reminded members to sell the tickets in numerical order so that there are not books with one ticket sold from the middle, also it is very important to have a mobile phone contact number so that a text message (SMS) can be used to notify winners.
She then went through the Tombola ticket sales instructions, which can be found in the “Members Only” section of our web site.  The Tombola ticket sales will begin on 29th September. When you come, you will be met by Carla or Marilena or a Board member, you will receive a bag containing an instruction sheet, a ticket sales schedule, a Tombola prize list (updated weekly), one 2014 Belgian Charity book, one 2014 International Charity book, a list of 2014 sponsors, Tri-folds and extra Tombola tickets (should you need them).  The bag and its contents are to be returned to Carla or one of her assistants after your sales time.  How​ever should one of your customers wish to keep a copy of one or both of the charity books, let him/her.  We have more available. 
At the Tombola ticket sales, you are free to decorate your table with tablecloths, country flags, etc.  You may offer prizes for buying large a​mounts of tickets, provide entertainment (Carla sug​ges​ted Flamenco dancers), and you may bring baked goods or drinks.  However, please be a​ware that you may only give away baked goods and/or small drinks.  You may NOT sell any type of food or bever​age at all, as we do not want to “compete” with the sales of the NATO cafeteria.  Remember to leave the area clean for the next group – vacuum and wipe down the table. Carla reminded members to please stop actively selling and begin packing/cleaning up 10 – 15 minutes before your time is up to allow the next nation time to set up.  We will provide the table and chairs and an event poster.
Carla carried out a lottery for the time slots for ticket sales.  All members then registered their slot with Carla at the end of the meeting.  Any nations needing to change their time slot or have an extra time slot should contact Carla who will do her best to accommodate your wishes. 
Carla once again reminded the members that Tombola ticket sales will be held either in the Press Hall (the green dates) – the same place as the Bake sales are held, or in the corner of the NATO cafeteria (the red dates) - right next to the entrance to the self-serve restaurant.  The dates for the sales are:  September 29, 30, October 1, 3, 6, 8, 9, 10, 13, 14, 15, 16, 17, 22, 23, 24, 27, 28, 29, 31 November 5, 6, 7, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14.  

7. General Bazaar Instructions – Emily Michnay (Bazaar Coordinator) / coordinator@natocharitybazaar.org 
7.1. Tri-fold and Posters
Emily showed the members the poster for the 2014 NCB and asked the members to give them to their delegations or offices to start promoting the Bazaar.  She also distributed a draft copy of the Tri-Fold, the final copy will be available as soon she receives a reply from the new NATO Secretary General.  If any members need Tri-Folds for an event she has more draft copies available.

7.2   2014 Bazaar
Emily told the members that at the 2014 Bazaar there will be 41 National Stands from the following: Albania, Artist Corner, Austria, Azerbaijan, Belgium, Bosnia & Herzegovina, Bulgaria, Canada, Croatia, Czech Republic, Denmark, Estonia, Finland, France, Georgia, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Italy, Kazakhstan, Latvia, Lithuania, Montenegro, Netherlands, NIC, Norway, Poland, Portugal, Romania, Serbia, Slovakia, Slovenia, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, Tajikistan, the former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia, Turkey, Ukraine, UK and USA. 
7.3  Bazaar Set Up

Set-up will begin on Saturday, November 15th at 8h00 and end at 16h30.  The actual Bazaar begins on Sunday, November 17th at 9h00 and will be over by 16h30, there will be an Opening Ceremony with a roll call of each nation for all National Representatives to attend at 10h00 and prior to this a Patron and Sponsors coffee which a nation may host. 

 Emily then showed a DRAFT of the 2014 Floor Plan.  Each nation will probably receive the same number of tables used last year.  If you need more tables, simply ask.  Be aware that some tables will need to be assembled, so REMEMBER to bring adjustable wrenches or soc​ket wrenches – size 13, 14 and 17, as you will need these to assemble the tables.
Emily then informed the members that they may decorate their stands as they wish.  However, the following NATO rules may NOT be broken:

· No nails, tacks or glue on the walls

· No staples or other damaging materials on the tables

· NO objects other than country name plaques may be suspended from the ceiling

· NO lit candles

We will provide tables, chairs, nation name plates and access to electricity (if requested only).  You must provide power cords/extension cords, decorations for the tables and surrounding area, tools to put up your decorations, notice boards and a vacuum cleaner to clean up the floor.

The NATO Fire Marshall will be walking around on both Saturday and Sunday of the Bazaar.  If he sees anything suspicious or dangerous, you will be required to change it – NO EXCEPTIONS.

7.4 Thanking NATO Staff 
Each year several people in NATO’s staff work throughout the Bazaar for us – at no cost to us.  Therefore, in order to show our appreciation, we provide them with colour-coded Food Vouchers – one for Saturday and one for Sunday.  With the voucher, the NATO staff member is each day entitled to one main dish, one dessert and one drink of their choice.

We also ask that each member nation provide us with one bottle of wine or spirits (preferably - but not necessarily – from their own country).  After the Bazaar we place a specially designed label on these bottles thanking the staff for their assistance during the Bazaar.  The final deadline for handing in the bottle of wine or spirits is October 21st at the General Assembly meeting. 

8. International Restaurant 2014 – Christina Arvanitaki (Coordinator) / restaurant@natocharitybazaar.org 
Christina told the members that Eva would be her assistant for the Bazaar 2014.  The following 21 nations are participating in the International Restaurant this year: Belgium, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Croatia, Czech Republic, Denmark, Estonia, France, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Italy, Kazakhstan, Latvia, Lithuania, Netherlands, Norway, Portugal, Slovakia, Spain, Turkey and United Kingdom.

Christina showed a DRAFT of the Floor Plan for the 2014 Restaurant and explained how to access the International Restaurant Guidelines 2014, as well as the International Restaurant Coordinator Contact Forms, the Facility/Equipment Request Form and the Cooking Utensils Form in the “Members Only” section of our web-site.  All forms MUST be filled out and turned in to Christina no later than October 7th, 2014. 

 Each nation participating in the International Restaurant MUST volunteer two (2) Coordinators.  These Coordinators MUST attend the two (2) International Restaurant Coordinators meetings held on October 16th, 10h30 – 11h30 in the Grand Chalet, Staff Centre and on November 13th, with the NATO Chef 15h00 – 16h30 in the NATO Self Service Res​taurant.  Christina emphasized that if a nation’s Restaurant Coordinator does not participate in the two (2) above meetings, the nation will NOT be allowed to participate in the International Restaurant.
She reminded the members that it is very important that NO CHILDREN ARE ALLOWED IN THE KITCHEN AREA.  Christina also explained that she is looking for 2/3 teenagers who would be interested in helping during Saturday and Sunday.  Their pri​mary job will be cleaning tables and keeping the table areas looking nice, as well as emptying the trash.  If you know any teenagers who would be interested, please contact Christina immediately.

9. Sponsors & Events – Dionysia Leolei (Sponsorship / Events Coordinator) / sponsor@natocharitybazaar.org 
Dionysia informed the members that she has had confirmation of BMW as a Platinum sponsor for the 2014 Bazaar and Banca Monte Paschi Belgio as a Bronze sponsor.
9.1. Bake Sale 
She informed the members that our next Bake Sale is to be held on September 25th.  She ex​plained to the new members how the Bake Sale works, and welcomed any and all help – for as little or as long as possible.  She explained that we accept sweet or savory dishes, but that we need them delivered no later than 08h30.  She reminded the members to bring small flags for their baked goods, paper plates, napkins, plastic forks and spoons, and to label all baked goods with an emphasis on allergy-related in​gredients.  She urged everyone to please remember to label any serving utensils or plat​ters, so that they can be returned to their rightful owner.  The members have received an e-mail listing everything they need to know, and should they have any questions, please contact a board member.
9.2   Book Sales

Dionysia told the members that there are still a few copies of  “Behind the Silk Curtain” by Gulistan Khamzayeva available for sale at €20 each.  As Gulistan was present she kindly offered to sign the books and Dionysia thanked her for all she has done for NATO Charity Bazaar.

10. Guest Speaker – Artist’s Corner 

Jimmie then introduced the members to some founding members of the NCB.  Chrysiis and Janine Damoiseau explained that they run art classes, which include painting on silk to make scarves.  They are always at the NATO staff chalet on Mondays from 10h00 onwards and would be pleased to teach anyone who is interested.
11. Any Other Business & Closing – Jimmie Bradshaw (President) / president@natocharitybazaar.org 

Jimmie then thanked all of the members for their patience during the Tombola ticket delivery process and reminded members that we are still looking for anyone interested in being a new board member, the following positions are currently available: Assistant Secretary, Assistant Guest Access coordinator, Assistant Sponsors & Events coordinator.  She explained that we now have a web site coordinator – Ludmilla.
Entertainment 
Julija’s husband, Vedran Veijic, is in charge of entertainment.  Should you know of anyone who would like to sing, dance or perform at the Bazaar, please send an email to entertainment@natocharitybazaar.org. 

Be sure to mark your calendars with the dates for upcoming General Assembly meetings as follows:

· October 7th  / October 21st  
- Key focus “VIP & Visitor Passes”
· November 12th  

- Key focus “Final Instructions & After Sales Schedule”
The General Meeting was adjourned at 12h05
This document is the original and authentic text.

In the event of litigation, the English version of these minutes shall prevail.

Brussels, 25 September 2014
President
Vice President

Treasurer 

Full Members

